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OREGON STATE CONVENTION, THE MILL CASINO, NORTH BEND, OR 

Hundreds of VFW and Auxiliary members met at Convention to celebrate their                      

accomplishments and welcome incoming officers for 2022—2023.  

Above & Right: Some of the awards being presented to Posts at Awards 

Banquet.  

Left: National VFW Representative, Quartermaster General Marc Gardu-

no and National VFW Auxiliary Representative, National President Jean 

Hamil address the group at the Awards Banquet. 

Also Quartermaster General Marc Garduno pictured with new                 

Commander Allen Anderson and wife Cindy. 
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Debby Fawver 
Dept. President 
541-444-2898 

dfawver@gmail.com 

Happy New Program Year! 
Program year 2022-2023 
has come upon me so fast! 
It seems as if my guard position was only 
yesterday. It has been an enjoyable trip, how-
ever way too short. It is my hope to do the 
best I can for you and for the Department of 
Oregon Veterans of Foreign Wars Auxiliary. 
I look forward to representing you when I 
travel throughout Oregon and when I attend 
meetings, trainings and Conventions wherev-
er. 

In the beginning when we signed our names 
on the membership application, we solemnly 
promised that we would never wrong or de-
fraud this organization nor member thereof 
nor permit either to be wronged if in our 
power to present it. We would never propose 
for membership any person not eligible, ac-
cording to our By-Laws. We further stated 
we believed in God, we would be faithful to 
the United States of America, obedient to the 
laws and loyal to the Flag. Should our mem-
bership with this organization cease in any 
way, we would consider this obligation as 
binding outside of the organization as though 
we had remained a member. We so prom-
ised. 

We attested we were not eligible for mem-
bership in the VFW. We further attested that 
the above was true and correct to the best of 
our knowledge, including our stated relation-
ship to the Veteran. And we did this in the 
presence of Almighty God and the members 
of this organization. 

We are losing our members due to death, 
boredom, lack of interest and for other rea-
sons. It is my plan to increase communica-
tion to all members in all corners of our fine 
state so that we can build our membership 
this year. I expect all to do what they can. 

I feel that it is our responsibility to listen, 
enjoy and learn how to help with programs 
and projects to assist our auxiliaries and our 
veterans. 

If we look back to the initial reason we 
signed our name on the dotted line, we 
should ask ourselves, “did we sign to help or 
sit back and let others do all the work?” “Are 
we using covid, age, work, etc as excuses as 
to why we aren’t doing all we can for veter-
ans and their families?” 

Training is important in any job, whether or 
not we get paid for it or whether we volun-
teered to do it. We have so many avenues of 
resources created for us. We have our Ritual 
and By-Laws book; Building on the VFW 
Auxiliary Foundation training book; the 
book outlining Oregon’s officer positions 
and what is expected; the Oregon website 
where the Department of Oregon Chairmen 
post monthly information which, if read, will 
help with programs; MALTA on the comput-
er; National Ambassadors for every program 
post information on the computer monthly; 
and handouts during the yearly Training 
Academies put on by our Department Chair-
men. We offer so much help to all the mem-
bers, so please take advantage of this help. 
Resources are available for all, so get famil-
iar with the wonderful help that is there to 
make each program be successful. 

DEPARTMENT PRESIDENT DEPT. SR. VICE COMMANDER 

Allen Anderson 
Dept. Sr. Vice Commander 

971-322-9688 
Andypostman#gmail.com 

Greetings Comrades and Auxiliary. 

 

Well Convention is over and time to get back to 
work. I want to Thank all of you for your trust 
and support in allowing me to be your Com-
mander. It is an honor and privilege. It’s now 
time to get to work on our Programs and mem-
bership.  

I will be holding 2 SOI’s in July and August. 
When dates and locations are firmed up I will 
post them. 

On 14 June we visited Bandon for a flag retire-
ment ceremony and Post Visit. On Wednesday, 
15 June we went to Hood River Post 12211 Full 
House for their meeting . I am looking forward 
to visiting our Posts this year.  

Allen P Anderson 

State Commander 

DEPT. JUDGE ADCOCATE 

Dale Pack 
Jr. Vice Commander 

503-545-7899 
dalep@upwardaccess.com 

When I sat down at my computer this afternoon, I 
had an email stating that the articles for the De-
partment Newspaper were due by the next 
day.  So, I looked at my Colander to see what to-
morrow held for me.  The only thing written down 
on Friday, June 24, was my appointment to donate 
blood.  I have been a regular blood donor since 
1974 and have donated over five gallons of 
blood.  So, why is that? 

Well to begin with, for every pint of whole blood 
donated, it has the potential to save three 
lives.  Out of that pint the Red Cross separates it 
into whole blood cells, plasma, and plate-
lets.  Hence, the potential to save three lives.  If the 
receiver is an infant in the Neo-Natal unit of a hos-
pital, the infant only needs a tablespoon of whole 
blood to survive.  Yet, statistics indicate only five 
to six percent of the American population will take 
the opportunity to "Give the Gift of Life" one pint 
at a time.  

Now, I promise I'm not having flash backs to my 
days as Department Surgeon.  I will leave that to 
my friend Bert Little.  But I believe that donating a 
pint of blood is one of the most important things a 
person can do to help saves lives.  At this time 
most surgery centers have put all elective surgeries 
on hold due to the crisis of blood shortages.  So, if 
you are like so many of us and need a new knee 
replacement or two, it may not happen in what you 
would consider a timely matter.  Bummer, isn't 
it?  All because people don't see the necessity of 
stopping by a donation site to help out. 

I have heard all the excuses people make as to why 
they don't donate, and most of them aren't what I 
would really call a valid excuse.  I heard it takes 
too much time, that a potential donor can't stand 
needles, and even say that at one time they con-
tracted a rare and little-known tropical dis-
ease.  Believe me; I get it.  But for an investment 
of about fifteen minutes and a quick needle prick, 
you have helped to potentially save three people's 
lives.  So please, go to www.redcrossblood.org, 
and find a donation site near you.  The life you 
save just might end up being someone near and 
dear to you.   

As Veterans we've all been called on to face the 
potential of shedding blood for our great Nation, 
and many of us did.  I'm asking Veterans to once 
again take a half hour out of your day to shed an-
other pint.  The second-best part of donating is af-
ter the donation you get treats to eat and a choice 
of things to drink, and to reflect on the good thing 
you just did. 

Dale Pack, Jr. Vice Commander 

  

STATE SR. VICE COMMANDER  

As we roll into a new year, I would like to 
thank all those that stepped up last year to help 
make our Department great. At the same time, 
I would like to thank those that have stepped 
up to help lead us in another great year. 

The time has come for a “wake-up” call to all 
Posts and Districts. There are 19 Posts within 
our State that have failed to complete all re-
quirements as outlined in our By-Laws. The 
quickest way to lose a Charter is by failing to 
meet your requirements. I would hate to see 
Posts and/or Districts go away because mem-
bers are not willing to do their sworn duty. 
Election reports, audits, delegate fees and 
bonding must be done immediately. If in ques-
tion, please call the Department Headquarters 
and ask what all is needed by your Post/
District. 

As the newly elected Senior-Vice Commander 
I look forward to making my first trip to VFW 
National Headquarters in Kansas City for the 
National Convention July 16 – 22, 2022. I will 
do my best to represent our State to the best of 
my ability. 

Thanks to all, may God bless. 

Ronald E. Ballard 

Department Senior-Vice Commander 

Ron Ballard 
Dept. Jr. Vice Commander 

541-891-1004 
rebalchief@outlook.com 

Continued next page... 

http://www.redcrossblood.org/


UPDATES  

3 VFW NEWS JUL-AUG 2022 

DEPARTMENT PRESIDENT Continued from pg. 2 JUDGE ADVOCATE 

Andrea Summerlin 
Judge Advocate 
541-252-0515 

asummerlin@yahoo.com 

Comrades, 

I want to thank the membership for allowing me to serve as your Surgeon this 
past year.  For the 2022-23 year, I will be serving in the Judge Advocate role 
and would appreciate your support.   

As your Judge Advocate, I encourage all officers and members to be familiar 
with our National Bylaws and Manual of Procedure.  These are our guiding doc-
uments along with the Robert’s Rules of Order, Newly Revised, 12th edition.  It 
is important to invest in the tools needed to manage your post effectively.  If you 
are on social media, there is a Facebook Public Group called “VFW Parliamen-
tary Procedures and Learning”.  It is managed by our National Parliamentarian, 
Joshua Schreck.  He posts many excellent resources and answers questions that 
are posted.     

Make sure to order copies of the new Podium Edition at the VFW store for your 
officers (https://www.vfwstore.org/products/22690).  This is the “bible” of our 
organization and contains the VFW Congressional Charter, Bylaws, Manual of 
Procedure and Ritual.  It is spiral bound so that it lies flat when opened to any 
section and has easy to read large type.  The cost is $7.25 but it is well worth the 
money spent to have the information. 

It is critical to develop a post calendar with deadlines and due dates.  The De-
partment is still missing Election Reports from 19 posts.  Six posts have not 
been bonded.  17 posts have not submitted audits and 27 posts did not pay their 
delegate fees.  Four posts have not submitted any paperwork this program year 
and are in jeopardy of being suspended.  This is completely unacceptable!  
These items must to be submitted to Cheryl Campos, Department Quartermas-
ter/Adjutant, on a timely basis.   

The District and Department leadership is here to help make your VFW Post 
and Auxiliary successful.  Please do not hesitate to reach out to me with any 
questions or concerns.  

In Gratitude, 

Andrea D. Summerlin, Judge Advocate 

If you are reading this and you know someone in your auxiliary does 
not have a computer, copy any information that would be helpful to 
that person and make them more knowledgeable to do their job easier. 

If you have any questions, please ask. We are here to help but if you 
keep it to yourself or complain about whatever, you will only harm 
yourself, your members, and others who might be listening.  

We need to remember to do unto others as we want them to do unto 
us. The saying doesn’t say: DO TO OTHERS BEFORE THEY DO 
TO US. Treat them with kindness, understanding and love. 

We will have a fantastic year if we work hard and well with others and 
for others. 

Remember to Bee All You Can Be For Our Veterans And Their 
Families. 

I beelieve that with the line officers, committee chairmen, and com-
plete staff of the Department, we will do better with our communica-
tion, attitudes and overall demeanor this year. We will build on the 
progress that the newest Junior Past Department President and her 
‘staff’ started, which she built upon on from the previous sisters and 
brothers, and so on and so on! 

We had a great Convention and a number of members received recog-
nition for what they accomplished with their respective auxiliary mem-
bers. Please remember we are NOT an Auxiliary or Department of 
ONE! It will take all of us to accomplish what we said we would do. 

IF WE REMEMBER THAT HANDS THAT SERVE, AND 
HEARTS THAT CARE we will be able TO BEE ALL WE CAN 
BE FOR VETERANS AND THEIR FAMILIES. 

Let’s go forth and bee buzzzzy for others. Make Oregon SHINE!  

Valorie Wrinkle 
Jr. Past Dept. President 

541-678-3894 
vjwrinkle@gmail.com 

Hello Brothers and Sisters of the Auxiliary!  

This is just a quick thank you and a short recap of our State Convention 
at the Mill Casino in North Bend this past June. 

What a blast we had at our State Convention! I had certain things that I 
wanted to see happen during our convention, and we managed to do 
them all! I was so honored to have our National President Jean Hamil as 
our National representative. Turns out, she was able to pick three De-
partments that she wanted to visit, and she picked us as one of them! 
Wow, what a thrill that was for all of us. My favorite part, besides 
watching her approach the President’s station through the Aisle of Hon-
or, was when Jean agreed to march with us during the Cross of MALTA 
and Jean and I were dropped off together. That is a moment I will never 
be able to experience again, and I am so happy I got the chance. 

Another highlight of Convention was when our National President re-
ceived a text announcing that National had reached 100%+ in member-
ship for the first time in 5 years! At that point, our Department only 
needed 117 members to reach the same goal. Suddenly, just as we were 
preparing to have a short break to prepare for the installation of officers, 
Past Department President Cathy Lindsay stood up and offered a dona-
tion as a Dues Angel. Suddenly voices were coming from all around the 
room, one after another offering dues donations. By the time it was all 
over, we had $700 donated to our membership fund. Thanks to those 
generous donors, Oregon made 100%+ in membership as well! My 
heart was full witnessing the dedication of our members in action, and 
so spontaneously.  

Congratulations to all the incoming Department officers. I pledge my 
support to Incoming Department President Debby Fawver and promise 
to help wherever and whenever I can. I also want to thank everyone for 
the prayers as John has faced health challenges. It is not easy for John to 
slow down and take it a little easier. The spirit is willing, but the body 
cannot keep up with all he wants to do. We just celebrated 48 years to-
gether and we hope to celebrate our 50th in 2024! 

Personally, and I may be a little biased, but I think the members of the 
Department of Oregon are some of the most wonderful people I have 
ever had the privilege to know. I may no longer be your Department 
President, but I want you to know that I will continue to work for this 
organization and for our veterans for as long as I am able, and I am 
proud to be part of you.  

Loyally, 

Valorie Wrinkle, Jr. Past Department President 2021-2022 

JR. PAST DEPARTMENT PRESIDENT  

STATE SURGEON 

State Surgeon 
Albert (Bert) Little 

503-739-1071 
bdlittle1020@gmail.com 

I would like to thank my fellow Comrades for their support in allowing me 
to serve as your State Surgeon for the upcoming year 2022-2023. Congratu-
lations to Commander Dennis Pratt and President Valorie Wrinkle, and all 
the members of the planning committee, on a great 101st annual Department 
Convention. With the COVID-19 causing cancelation of events, zoom meet-
ings, mask wearing and finally opening to almost normal operations, you 
both did an outstanding job in keeping our comrades informed on what the 
State and National has been doing. The zoom training took hold and most 
posts and districts adapted to this new technology with almost open arms. 

Department Surgeon will assist the district and post Surgeons in helping 
them to promote the health and wellness programs for their membership.  

Last year’s Surgeon started some programs which I will be continuing to 
ensure your post and district receives the best information we, as the depart-
ment can give you. 

If you are a Veteran or know of one that needs assistance, please give them 
the Crisis hot line 1-(800) 273-8255 press 1, or text message to 838255 to 
receive confidential support 24 hours a day. A new mobile line is being set 
up using 988 on your cell phones. 

If you have any questions or concerns, please contact me at bdlit-
tle1020@gmail.com or (503) 739-1071. I look forward to serving Com-
mander Allen Anderson, his leadership team, fellow veterans, and their fam-
ilies. 

I look forward to working with you this year. 

Albert (Bert) Little, Department Surgeon 

mailto:bdlittle1020@gmail.com
mailto:bdlittle1020@gmail.com
mailto:bdlittle1020@gmail.com
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Flag Retirement Ceremony at VFW Post 3440 in Bandon on Flag Day 2022. 

Above: a cake commemorating Post 

4108’s new name. 

Below: Auxiliary member and quilter Margaret Chapell, along with Post member Jeff Chapell, present Quilts of Valor to four veterans at our June meeting. 

Left to right: Navy Veteran Michael Russum; Marine Veteran James Russum, Navy Veteran Brian O’Connor and Navy Veteran Steve Nicholson. 

Below: Honoring our Marine Corps Junior ROTC at Redmond High School. The Auxiliary to Art Horsell Deschutes Post 4108 cater this 

event each year with the help of the Post. 

VFW Post 4108 and Auxiliary Celebrate the 4th of July and a New Name! 

We are now the Art Horsell Deschutes Post 4108 in honor of long time 

member and WWII veteran, Art Horsell of Redmond, Oregon. 

Service with a smile: 

Auxiliary member 

Michelle Foltz cooks 

dogs and burgers at our 

annual free barbecue to 

celebrate the 4th of July 

following the parade. 

Right: Art Horsell at his 

100th birthday celebration. 

Starting with his 90th 

birthday, Art celebrated  

by inviting his family to a 

prime rib dinner at the 

Post. 

Riding the Post Float. 

Above: Waiting for the Redmond 4th 

of July parade to start. 

Redmond High JROTC lead 

the Parade. 
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VFW AUXILIARY YEAR END PROGRAM REPORTS 

Americanism:  Chairman Debra Wright 

46 Auxiliaries reported. 29 Auxiliaries conducted special programs on patriotic holidays; 6,179 American flags were presented (2” x 3” or larger.) 16 Auxiliaries 
participated in POW/MIA programs; 15 POW-MIA flags were presented (2” x 3” or larger.) 

80 Certificates were presented to businesses or citizens in recognition of their displaying the U.S., POW/MIA flag or other displays of American pride. 

12 Auxiliaries recognized Blue Star Mothers and families, Gold Star Mothers and families and/or Silver Star Mothers and families. 

33 Auxiliaries conducted patriotic education in their community. 

Auxiliary Community Outreach: Chairman Debby Fawver 

25 Auxiliaries reported. 25 Auxiliaries implemented the Auxiliary Community Outreach program; 265 Auxiliary members participated in Auxiliary Community 
Outreach. 

Auxiliary members volunteered 12,297.5 hours for programs or projects not affiliated with VFW or VFW Auxiliary programs. 

9 Auxiliaries planned or participated in projects or programs to support and/or recognize first responders. 

Buddy Poppy/National Home: Chairman Cathy Barber 

36 Auxiliaries reported. 33 Auxiliary promoted the Buddy Poppy through distrivtu8ioln and education within the Post and/or Auxiliary; 31 Auxiliaries promoted 
the Buddy Poppy through distribution and education in the community. 

42 Buddy Poppy drives were hosted with the Post; 54 Buddy Poppy drives were hosted without the Post (Auxiliary only.) 

4 Auxiliaries participated in a Department Buddy Poppy Display contest. 

27 Auxiliaries promoted the National Home within the Post and/or Auxiliary; 7 Auxiliaries promoted the National Home in the community 

19 Auxiliaries promoted the National Home Helpline within the Auxiliary and/or Post; 4 Auxiliaries promoted the National Home Helpline in the community. 

13 Auxiliaries purchased at least one National Home Life membership for an Auxiliary member; 15 National Home Life memberships were purchased for Aux-
iliary members. 

Chief of Staff: Chairman Jessie Stober 

35 Auxiliaries reported. 82 Auxiliaries presented “Good Job Awards” to Auxiliary members. 

25 Auxiliaries were presented with a Certificate of Good Health. 

The Department of Oregon developed talking points which the District Presidents used during Auxiliary official visits. 

2 presentations were made to unaffiliated Posts about starting an Auxiliary; 1 new Auxiliary was instituted after a presentation was made to a Post. 

Hospital: Chairman Becky Carroll 

46 Auxiliaries reported. 3,132 members volunteered 4,590.75 hours in VA or non-VA medical facilities; 4 new adult volunteers were recruited. 

38 Auxiliaries sponsored or conducted an event or activity in VA and/or non-VA facilities; 3 Auxiliaries participated in or educated VA and/or non-VA medical 
facilities about the Honors Escort Program. 3 Auxiliaries participated in National Salute to Veteran Patients Week.  

10 Auxiliaries hosted a “Valentines for Veterans” party or event on-site at VA and/or non-VA medical facilities; 22 Auxiliaries delivered and/or sent valentines 
to veteran patients. 5 Auxiliaries hosted or participated in events for Women Veterans Health. $37,531.24 was spent on all Hospital projects. 

Legislative: Chairman Tracy Bogard 

31 Auxiliaries participated in the program. 179 Auxiliary members subscribed to the VFW Action Corps Weekly. 

676 personal contacts were made by Auxiliary members to legislators on veterans’ issues; 753 emails were sent by Auxiliary members to legislators on veterans’ 
issues; 185 letters or postcards were sent by Auxiliary members to legislators on veterans’ issues; 142 phone calls were made by Auxiliary members to legisla-
tors on veterans’ issues 

225 Auxiliary members attended events where they could interact with legislators. 

Membership: Chairman Jackie Key 

45 Auxiliaries participated in the program. 23 Auxiliaries used phone calls to collect annual dues; 16 used emails; 34 used letters or postcards; 23 used face to 
face conversations; and 14 used social media. 

25 Auxiliaries sent dues reminders utilizing reminders/notices generated in MALTA. 

20 used media to promote Auxiliary membership in the community. 1 used radio, 12 used newspapers, 25 used social media and 7 used fliers. 

18 Auxiliaries hosted training sessions on membership; 12 Districts hosted training sessions on membership; Department held 3 training sessions on member-
ship. 

Mentoring for Leadership: Chairman Debra Duggan 

23 Auxiliaries participated in the program. 4 members were new mentors; 23 were returning mentors. 

23 Auxiliaries used the “Mentoring at VFW Auxiliary-Relationship Building for the Future” materials; 23 Auxiliaries used resources available at vfwaux-
ilitray.org/resources to start and/or continue mentoring in their Auxiliary. 

Scholarship: Chairman Debbie “Cookie” Little 

39 Auxiliaries participated in the program. 18 Auxiliaries promoted the Continuing Education Scholarship contest. 

Young American Creative Patriotic Art Contest: 25 Auxiliaries promoted the Patriotic Art; 10 submitted an entry to a local Auxiliary; 5 entries were judged 
at the Department level; Auxiliaries presented a total of $600 to students and the Department of Oregon presented a total of $2,400 to students. 

Patriot’s Pen Essay Contest: 24 Auxiliaries and 90 members assisted their Posts with this contest.  

Auxiliary members volunteered 278 hours. 

Voice of Democracy Audio/Essay Contest: 22 Auxiliaries and 82 members assisted their Posts with this contest. Auxiliary members volunteered 256 hours. 

11 Auxiliaries hosted or co-hosted an awards ceremony to recognize awardees and participants in any of these contests. 

Veterans & Family Support: Chairman Dianne Guthrie 

45 Auxiliaries participated in this program. 16 Auxiliaries hosted or co-hosted VFW Post fundraising activities for National Veterans Services; 10 Auxiliaries 
hosted or co-hosted VFW Post fundraising activities for VFW Veterans & Military Support program (MAP, Unmet Needs and “Sports Clips Help a Hero Schol-
arship.”) 

16 Auxiliaries participated in and/or sponsored events or projects for homeless veterans. 

40 Auxiliaries provided direct aid to veterans, service members and/or their families; Donations of goods and services totaled a monetary value of $89,598.12; 
$6,844 in monetary donations was provided. 

13,939 veterans/military personnel were assisted. 

23 Auxiliaries promoted veteran and military suicide prevention and mental health awareness. 

27 Auxiliaries provided support for veteran and military caregivers. 

Youth Activities: Chairman Odette Force  

45 Auxiliaries participated in the program. Auxiliaries worked with 4,992 youth and 44 youth groups across all programs. 

40 youth were recognized with a Patriotic Youth award and 21 youth groups were recognized with a Youth Groups Supporting our Veterans citation. 

4 Auxiliaries promoted and/or participated in Patriotism through Literacy. 

Get Excited for the Red, White and Blue National Anthem singing contest: 22 Auxiliaries promoted the contest; 7 youth submitted an entry to a local Auxil-
iary and 4 were judged at the Department level. $170 in awards was presented by Auxiliaries and $200 was awarded by Department. 

Illustrating America contest: 22 Auxiliaries promoted Illustrating America. 
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Past Department President Sandy Miller 

with the 2022 Member of the Year, Patricia 

Koehler.  

PDC John Wrinkle presents                      

PDP Valorie Wrinkle with her                               

Past Department President Pin.  

He installed her into office and he 

pinned her out of office! 

Awards Banquet: Auxiliary Head Table: Left to Right: Department President Valorie Wrinkle, Past Department 

Commander John Wrinkle, National President Jean Hamil (she picked us!)  Department Sr. Vice  President Debby 

Fawver, Past Department President and Chief of Staff Jessie Stober.  

Members with 40 plus years, pictured with National President Jean Hamil and     

Department President 21-22 Valorie Wrinkle. 

L to R Front: Dorothy Allstot, Nat’l Pres Jean Hamil, Dept Pres Valorie Wrinkle,         

Jan Halverson, Voriece Blair. 

L to R Back: Wanda Mosegard, Audell Osgood, Lorraine Hansen, Alysen Sylvester, 

Sonya Sallee, Nancy Blanchett, Debby Fawver and Sharon Cook. 

Left: 21-22 Patriotic In-

structor & 2021 Member 

of the Year Patricia Carroll. 

Addresses the Convention. 

Having fun at Commander Allen Anderson’s celebration. 

L to R: Sheila Logan (4248), Tobbi Countryman (12140), Tracy Bogard 

(12140), National President Jean Hamil, Jr. Past Dept. President Valorie 

Wrinkle (4108), Cathy Barber (12140), and Department President    

Debby Fawver (732.) 

Congratulations to all the Auxiliary officers who took office on June 12, 2022: 

Department President Debby Fawver (732) 

Sr. Vice President Debbie “Cookie” Little (10580) 

Jr. Vice President Deb Duggan (7847) 

Treasurer Sonya Sallee (922) 

Secretary Janie Wills (1324) 

Chaplain Denise Keeton (12141) 

Conductress Terri Steller (4108) 

Guard Robin Stoner (5452) 

Congratulations also to all the new Auxiliary and District officers. Thank you for taking an 

office and helping our organization continue our good work for veterans and their families! 

Left: Sandy Auxiliary 4273 members Voriece 

Blair, Wanda Michael and Jackie Key, flanked by 

Dept. President Valorie Wrinkle and National 

President Jean Hamil. 
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5-5-22 to 6-30-22 

  

Prayer for the Fallen: 

In your hands, O Lord, 

we humbly entrust our Comrades. 

In this life you embraced them with your tender love; 

deliver them now from every evil 

and bid them eternal rest. 

The old order has passed away: 
welcome them into paradise, 

where there will be no sorrow, no weeping or pain, 
but fullness of peace and joy with your Son and the Holy Spirit forever and ever. Amen 

Dist Post First_Name MI Last Name Date  Dist Post First_Name MI Last Name Date  Dist Post First_Name MI Last Name Date 

2 4362 Douglas J Goertzen 6/3/2022  7 1833 Allen     Randall 6/23/2022  15 180 William N Carlson 5/7/2022 

3 2994 Robert A Erickson 6/10/2022  7 2302 Eugene B Godin 5/6/2022  15 180 Pete     Czupryk 5/17/2022 

3 4248 Martin E Burke 5/4/2022  7 9670 Joseph M Butler 6/27/2022  15 1324 Harry G Anderson Jr. 6/26/2022 

3 4248 Gregory L Drais 5/21/2022  8 922 Urban W Bloom 5/11/2022  15 1324 Robert E Beatty 6/2/2022 

4 3440 Bob E Olds 5/9/2022  10 4108 Andrew H Drago 5/24/2022  15 1324 Edwin L Spears 6/13/2022 

4 4439 David R Hitzman 6/15/2022  13 293 Sinclair J Murchy Jr. 5/5/2022  15 4273 George C Huck 6/2/2022 

5 1383 Charles W D Arcy 5/18/2022  13 3473 Philip C McRae 5/13/2022  15 12140 John     Hanby 6/10/2022 

5 1383 Frank     Proctor 5/25/2022  13 3973 Butler F Stephens 6/9/2022  16 4015 Donald M Buckner 6/9/2022 

5 1383 Jimmie C Thomas 6/16/2022  13 10639 Bert G Babb 6/13/2022  16 4015 Larry L Mennenga 5/5/2022 

6 3048 John B Wessels Jr. 6/10/2022  14 661 Robert R Moine 6/15/2022  MAL 15038 Joseph W Granade 5/9/2022 

7 1833 John E Drysdale 6/27/2022  14 3437 Edwin R Mc Kay 6/2/2022  MAL 15038 Paul E Knox 5/26/2022 

       14 4227 Albert W Willis 5/25/2022        
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  2021 2022    2021 2022    2021 2022 

POST DISTRICT #2      POST DISTRICT #8      POST DISTRICT #12     

1440 ST. HELENS 65 60  922 PENDLETON 179 280*  2468 ROSEBURG 305 310* 

1909 RAINIER 59 59*  2471 THE DALLES 70 70*  3970 SUTHERLIN 152 157* 

2848 BAY CITY 113 113*  3597 JOHN DAY 29 33*  9744 MYRTLE CREEK 129 131* 

2994 CLATSKANIE 37 37*  4567 MILTON FREEWATER 27 28*  9745 WINSTON 164 164* 

4362 SCAPPOOSE 66 71*                      TOTAL 405 411*    TOTAL 750 762* 

10580 WARENTON 115 144*             

12123 SEASIDE 76 77*           

                 TOTAL 531 561*  POST DISTRICT #9      POST DISTRICT #13     

     732 SILETZ 33 33*  293 EUGENE 328 317 

     3156 WALDPORT 47 47*  4039 COTTAGE GROVE 230 213 

POST DISTRICT #3      3232 FLORENCE 317 319*  3965 SPRINGFIELD 509 527* 

1325 PENINSULA/PEP 120 106  4227 TOLEDO 231 235*  4039 CRESWELL 110 116* 

1442 JASPER C. LENT 210 195    TOTAL 628 634*  4166 MARCOLA 45 43 

4248 SELLWOOD BRK. 374 363       7384 COBURG 63 64* 

                 TOTAL 704 664         9448 VENETA 163 169* 

     POST DISTRICT #10      10639 JUNCTION CITY 21 22* 

     1412 PRINEVILLE 106 109*    TOTAL 1469 1471* 

POST DISTRICT #4      1643 BEND 315 311      

965 COQUILLE 24 25*  4108 REDMOND 675 601      

966 BROOKINGS 75 75*  4217 WARM SPRINGS 38 35  POST DISTRICT #14     

2928 MYRTLE POINT 51 51*  7242 LA PINE 61 66*  584 ALBANY 390 413* 

3182 NORTH BEND 69 72*  8138 SISTERS 59 59*  661 SALEM 365 367* 

3440 BANDON 211 199  12141 MADRAS 85 91*  2105 HARRISBURG 34 34* 

4439 GOLD BEACH 48 48*                    TOTAL 1339 1272  3203 DALLAS 146 150* 

6102 POWERS 33 34*       3437 SWEET HOME 204 212* 

 TOTAL  511 504*       3957 MONROE 53 53* 

          4065 JEFFERSON 33 34* 

          5638 STAYTON 84 87* 

POST DISTRICT #5                           TOTAL 1309 1350* 

1383 KLAMATH FALLS 776 803*           

4070 LAKEVIEW 73 75*           

6147 MALIN 20 19       POST DISTRICT #15     

 TOTAL  869 897*       180 GRESHAM 252 258* 

          1324 OREGON CITY 278 288* 

          3973 MOLALLA 444 445* 

POST DISTRICT #6           4273 SANDY 633 486 

3048 BAKER CITY 142 143*       6057 CANBY 75 80* 

3749 HUNTINGTON 15 15*       12140 LAKE OSWEGO 194 180 

4060 UNION 171 171*                        TOTAL 1876 1766 

4307 ENTERPRISE 151 151*           

5452 ONTARIO 117 119*           

7847 HALFWAY 75 80*       POST DISTRICT #16   

               TOTAL 671 679*       2666 HILLSBORO 295 307* 

          3452 TUALATIN 250 253* 

          *4015 DAYTON 387 388* 

POST DISTRICT #7           4211 WILLAMINA 77 78* 

1833 MEDFORD 380 381*        TOTAL 1009 1026* 

2302 GRANTS PASS 154 154*           

4116 ROGUE RIVER 286 283       *Formerly Newberg #4015 & 
Dayton #10626 

  

6881 SHADY COVE 77 77*         

9670 JACKSONVILLE 34 35           

                    TOTAL 931 930           

 

  

2020 

to  

2021 

to 

  2021  2022 

MAL MEMBERS  AT 

LARGE 
1695   1697 

     

DEPARTMENT OF OREGON MEMBERSHIP 

2021-2022 

AS OF JUNE 30, 2022 
                           

 DEPARTMENT TOTAL 2020-2021 = 14,697   DEPARTMENT PERCENTAGE 2020-2021 = 100.36% 
                           

DEPARTMENT TOTAL 2021-2022 = 14,703    DEPARTMENT PERCENTAGE 2021-2022 = 100.04%  

 

VFW STORE 
1 Stop Shopping 

Still accepting custom orders, but as man-

dates differ from state to state, please   

expect some delays. 

 U.S. Flags 

 Patriotic Items 

 Custom Orders 

 And Much More! 

 VFW Items 

 Auxiliary 

 Military Medals 

 Apparel 
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Continued on next page... 

Posts with 5 +  
Legacy Life Mbrs 

Gold 121 

Silver 34 

Bronze 158 

Total 313 

Legacy Life Counts 

Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 
 Legacy 
Level 

2 1909  Roger A Ege Gold 

2 1909  Michal D Tolleshaug Gold 

2 2848  James W Allenbrand* Gold 

2 4362  William G Crist Gold 

2 4362  James A Walling Gold 

2 10580  E L Dunn Gold 

2 10580  Albert A Little Gold 

2 12123  Claude   Miller Gold 

2 12123  Louis J Neubecker Gold 

2 1909  Linda K Kelly Silver 

2 4362  Thomas P Ford Silver 

2 1833  Hugh E Crawford Bronze 

2 1833  William O Taylor Bronze 

2 4362  Roger J Antonich Bronze 

2 4362  Spencer A Jones Bronze 

2 4362  Jerry   Peal* Bronze 

2 4362  David P Sleightam Bronze 

2 4362  Frank C Weber Bronze 

2 10580  Tiffany C Adams Bronze 

2 10580  Thomas L Anderson Bronze 

2 10580  Eugene     Bonk Bronze 

2 10580  Richard     Gilliam Bronze 

2 10580  George I Gunn* Bronze 

2 10580  Melvin H Jasmin Bronze 

2 10580  Charles S Parker* Bronze 

3 1325  James H Mc Gee Jr. Gold 

3 1442  Gordon K Hillesland Gold 

3 1442  Daniel W Wakefield* Gold 

3 4248  Gregory L Drais* Gold 

3 4248  Dale N Guldenzopf Gold 

3 1325  Bruce W Hall Bronze 

3 1442  Albert A Reijonen Bronze 

3 4248  Jay B Agler Bronze 

3 4248  William C Hughes Bronze 

3 4248  Thomas R Mc Neal* Bronze 

3 4248  Sharon M Ploor Bronze 

4 3182  Michael C Malish Gold 

4 3440  Larry D Langenberg Bronze 

5 1383  Ronald E Ballard Gold 

5 1383  Karen H Johnson Gold 

5 1383  Roger A Pattee Gold 

5 1383  Phillip C Van Buren Gold 

5 1383  Duane G Whitehead Gold 

Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 
 Legacy 
Level  Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 

 Legacy 
Level 

5 1383  Douglas D Herrera Bronze  13 4039  Mathew E Bohman Gold 

6 5452  Harvey   Hatfield Jr. Gold  13 4039  Rick L Higgins* Gold 

6 5452  Donald M Ristow Gold  13 7384  Norman M Henshen Gold 

6 5452  Frank C Griffith Silver  13 9448  James R Clarke Gold 

6 7847  John A Duggan Silver  13 9448  Donald L Fertgus Gold 

6 4307  Ann M Gosnell Bronze  13 9448  Thomas G Laing* Gold 

6 5452  Lary     Brown Bronze  13 9448  Stanley G Ritari Gold 

6 5452  Gary M Good Bronze  13 3232  Bruce D Andrade Silver 

6 5452  Shannon M Kelly* Bronze  13 3232  Gerald F Hernandez Silver 

7 1833  Robert K Penney Gold  13 3232  Dennis R Marsh* Silver 

7 4116  Corbin A Motter Gold  13 3232  Harold D Morgan Sr. Silver 

7 6881  Larry E Poling Gold  13 3232  Robert B Woerner* Silver 

7 2302  Glenn D German Silver  13 4039  Richard L Colson Silver 

7 4116  James M Poling Silver  13 9448  Kathy A Lundeen Silver 

7 4116  Charles A Prudhon Silver  13 293  James I Bell* Bronze 

7 6881  Clarence O Neville* Silver  13 293  Joseph M Rosano Bronze 

7 1833  Ralph T Groover Bronze  13 293  Charles A Stolsig Bronze 

7 1833  Jonathan P Lucky Bronze  13 293  Adalbert E Toepel Jr. Bronze 

7 1833  Peter J Pringle Bronze  13 3232  Thomas S Benedict Bronze 

7 1833  Oscar C Willis Bronze  13 3232  Nicole A Buckley Bronze 

7 2302  Charles E Delore Bronze  13 3232  Fred M Burns Bronze 

7 4116  Thomas A Lazette* Bronze  13 3232  Anthony V Cavarno Bronze 

7 6881  Kirk A Mickelsen Bronze  13 3232  Richard     Childs Bronze 

7 6881  Stephen B Waldrum Bronze  13 3232  Gary W Covert Bronze 

7 6881  Michael C Walker Bronze  13 3232  Russell E Downs* Bronze 

7 6881  Robert D Walsh Bronze  13 3232  James W Gerth* Bronze 

7 6881  Gerald A Zieman Bronze  13 3232  Milton G Gravell* Bronze 

8 922  Judith A Burger Gold  13 3232  Robert J Jackson* Bronze 

8 922  Richard E Halverson Gold  13 3232  Vincent R Le Piane Bronze 

8 922  James F Hand* Gold  13 3232  Timothy K  Marler* Bronze 

8 922  Nicholas R Van Kirk Gold  13 3232  John E McBride Bronze 

8 922  Clifford R Smith Silver  13 3232  Merritt C Mosby* Bronze 

10 1643  Michael P Boehme Gold  13 3232  Terri W Pennington Bronze 

10 1643  Byron J Smith Gold  13 3232  Charles K Pennington Jr. Bronze 

10 4108  Charles E Chester Jr Gold  13 3232  Allen R Ransom Bronze 

10 4108  Harold G Davidson* Gold  13 3232  Gordon     Rhodes Bronze 

10 4108  Dennis G Guthrie Gold  13 3232  Terry J Robertson Bronze 

10 4108  William E Pieters Gold  13 3232  Bruce W Smith Bronze 

10 4108  Dan S Tureck Gold  13 3232  David R Snyder Bronze 

10 4108  John R Wrinkle Gold  13 3232  James W Swant Bronze 

10 4217  Raymond C Tsumpti Jr. Gold  13 3232  Ronald R Tate Bronze 

10 12141  Leonard P Hellwig Gold  13 3232  Harley O Youngblood* Bronze 

10 4108  Gary D Pitman* Silver  13 3473  David M Christopher Bronze 

10 4108  James A Russum Bronze  13 3473  Kenneth E Hunt Bronze 

10 12141  Kenneth R Keeton Bronze  13 3473  Jerry T Kerns Bronze 

10 12141  Floyd W Leach Bronze  13 3473  Monroe W Parrish Bronze 

10 12141  Craig L Mc Donald Bronze  13 4039  Robert A Beck Bronze 

12 2468  Earl T McAloney Gold  13 4039  Bill E Beer Bronze 

12 3970  James E Horton Gold  13 4039  John R Clark* Bronze 

12 3970  Eric D King Gold  13 4039  Michael G Coltharp* Bronze 

12 3970  Clifford N Mc Cauley* Gold  13 4039  Jack L Gradle Bronze 

12 2468  Michael D Eakin Bronze  13 4039  Leonard M Hecker Bronze 

13 293  Mark D Chapman Gold  13 4039  David W Hendrick Bronze 

13 3232  Robert F Brown Gold  13 4039  Anthony A Jaques Bronze 

13 3232  Paul L Gargis Gold  13 4039  Richard A Leppin Bronze 

13 3232  Phillip M Jarvis* Gold  13 4039  Gene D Lord Bronze 

13 3232  Frederick T Kolbeck* Gold  13 4039  Melvin L Northcutt* Bronze 

13 3232  Keith R Kraft Gold  13 4039  Steven P Shallenberger Bronze 

13 3232  Rex L Ruck Gold  13 4039  Bryce L Watson Bronze 

13 3232  Marcus H Sharbowski Gold  13 9448  Michael L Beyerlin Bronze 

13 3232  Kennith E Smith Gold  13 9448  Kerry G Shafer Bronze 

13 3232  Thomas F Spayd Gold  14 584  Melvin L Chaput Gold 

13 3232  David L Younce Gold  14 661  Jesus     Montes Gold 

13 3965  Steven M Boosinger Gold  14 661  Greg     Terhune Gold 

13 3965  Robert A Cox Gold  14 661  Kerry A Wymetalek Gold 

13 3965  James E Manson Gold  14 2105  Curt M Thomas Gold 

13 3965  James E Matthews Gold  14 3437  Vernon L Holdridge Gold 

13 3965  Carl M Pelzel Gold  14 3957  Lawrence R Alexander Gold 

13 3965  Roger W Piper Gold  14 4227  Robert R May Gold 

13 3965  John P Stanks Gold  14 4227  Michael R Petersen Gold 

13 3965  Jess M Wise Jr.* Gold  14 4227  Charles R Ritz Gold 

13 4039  Camren J Baker Gold  14 4227  Andrea D Summerlin Gold 

13 4039  Vernon A Beard Gold         

13 3232 38 

15 1324 25 

16 4015 17 

13 4039 16 

15 3973 16 

14 661 11 

16 3452 10 

16 2666 11 

2 4362 6 

2 10580 7 

10 4108 8 

7 6881 7 

13 3965 8 

13 9448 3 

15 4273 7 

3 4248 5 

5 1383 5 

7 1833 3 

15 180 7 

15 12140 6 

8 922 4 

13 293 1 
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Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 
 Legacy 
Level  Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 

 Legacy 
Level  Dist Post    First Name MI  Last Name 

 Legacy 
Level 

14 661  Leonard V Goss Silver  15 1324  Shawn P Dachtler Silver  16 3452  Ernie     Doyle Gold 

14 3203  Dennis R Pratt Silver  15 1324  Gerry B Mcateer Silver  16 3452  Ted D Gilbo Gold 

14 584  James M Willis Bronze  15 1324  Dale K Miller Silver  16 3452  Paul A Maidel Jr. Gold 

14 661  Louis     Bondi Bronze  15 1324  Larry W Moseley Silver  16 3452  Roger D Pack Gold 

14 661  Wesley J Larson Bronze  15 3973  Kenneth L Carroll Silver  16 3452  Harvey A Pitcher Gold 

14 661  Robert F Osterlund* Bronze  15 3973  David H Wallace Silver  16 3452  Lyle A Simshaw Gold 

14 661  James E Robertson Bronze  15 3973  Ernest H Winterton Silver  16 4015  Cheryl E Campos Gold 

14 661  Terry B Traxler Bronze  15 4273  Terry E Boyer* Silver  16 4015  Christopher     Dauterman Gold 

14 661  Rodney M Ulberg Bronze  15 6057  Janile L Yost Silver  16 4015  Juan M Palacios Gold 

14 661  Jay D Wylie Bronze  15 180  Michael L Martin Bronze  16 2666  Carl G Anderson Silver 

14 3203  Terry     Smith Bronze  15 180  Val G Shaull Bronze  16 2666  Gerald E Hinz Silver 

14 3203  Steven A Storey Bronze  15 180  Maynard C Smith* Bronze  16 2666  Rick D Johnson Silver 

14 3437  Marion M Fritts Bronze  15 1324  Shannon M Arnold Bronze  16 4015  Thomas G Clayton Silver 

14 3437  Ronald W Wilson Bronze  15 1324  Robert W Black* Bronze  16 2666  Don R Bowen Bronze 

14 3957  David T Houston Bronze  15 1324  James A Boardman Bronze  16 2666  Daniel F Fink Bronze 

14 4227  James H Buisman Bronze  15 1324  Charles E Chamberlin Bronze  16 2666  Michael R Premi Bronze 

14 4227  Lance     White Bronze  15 1324  Maurice A Deets Bronze  16 2666  Larry R Tomb Bronze 

15 180  Robert L Dooms Jr. Gold  15 1324  Robert T Dingle Jr. Bronze  16 2666  Dale S Yee Bronze 

15 180  Scott     Gill Gold  15 1324  Ronald D Emerson Bronze  16 3452  Shaun D Benson Bronze 

15 180  David B Lowe Gold  15 1324  Paul H Harris Bronze  16 3452  Pat     Forrester Bronze 

15 180  Franklin R West Gold  15 1324  David M Kidd Bronze  16 3452  Lawrence J Howard Bronze 

15 1324  Gregory A Arnold Gold  15 1324  Justus P. Mills Bronze  16 3452  Arthur V Mauer Bronze 

15 1324  John A Baranek* Gold  15 1324  John S Morell Jr. Bronze  16 4015  Stanley L Beecroft Bronze 

15 1324  Edward L Gresham Gold  15 1324  Steven     Prowant Bronze  16 4015  Lester E Beecroft* Bronze 

15 1324  Arthur E Kimball Gold  15 1324  William M Trumble* Bronze  16 4015  Leon L Blanchard Bronze 

15 1324  James G McDonald Gold  15 1324  Edgar     Wales Bronze  16 4015  Leonard D. Braithwait Jr.* Bronze 

15 1324  D J. Ruger Gold  15 3973  John A Dobbs Bronze  16 4015  Magno T Campos Jr. Bronze 

15 3973  George E Carroll Gold  15 3973  Roscoe V Dorsett* Bronze  16 4015  Donald R Cooke* Bronze 

15 3973  Jason   Carroll* Gold  15 3973  Daun A Dreyer Bronze  16 4015  George P Edmonston Bronze 

15 3973  Jason F Griswold Gold  15 3973  Larry D Markus Bronze  16 4015  Seth J Forquer* Bronze 

15 3973  Ronald W Jagodnik* Gold  15 3973  Stephen G Morris Bronze  16 4015  Richard G Lightfoot* Bronze 

15 3973  Jeffrey D Knight Gold  15 3973  Luke T Weintz Bronze  16 4015  Hubert M Mardock Bronze 

15 3973  Mitchell     Stephens Gold  15 4273  Robert L Anderson* Bronze  16 4015  Randall E Savage* Bronze 

15 3973  Rodney W Wymore Gold  15 4273  James M Ramsey Bronze  16 4015  Leonard   Schorzmann* Bronze 

15 4273  Allen P Anderson Gold  15 6057  Robert G Sigleer Bronze  16 4015  Alvin A Tesky Bronze 

15 4273  Bert W Key Gold  15 12140  Larry C Harmon Bronze  16 4211  Lee K Saddler Bronze 

15 4273  William H Miller Gold  15 12140  Raymond L Mack Jr. Bronze  MAL 15038  Michelle L Love Gold 

15 4273  Marcus     Walters Gold  15 12140  Boyd C Yaden* Bronze  MAL 15038  Courtland J Rawson Gold 

15 12140  Anthony L Barber Gold  16 2666  Ellsworth H Bell Gold  MAL 15038  David A Teem Sr. Gold 

15 12140  Kenneth L Kraft Gold  16 2666  Andrew L Eason Gold  MAL 15038  Michael C Tribble Silver 

15 12140  Donald L Reed* Gold  16 2666  Dennis C Marsh Gold  MAL 15038  Jon W Parks Bronze 

15 1324  Neil E Birch Silver          MAL 15038  Donald C Sopher* Bronze 

 RECRUITERS  
As of As of June 30, 2022   (With More Than Two Members) 

Dist Post # Recruiter Mbrs Dist Post # Recruiter Mbrs Dist Post # Recruiter Mbrs 

16 3452 Roger D. Pack 35  14 3437 Ryan P. Matteson 10  10 4108 Dan S. Tureck 4 

14 3203 Dennis R. Pratt 30  9 3232 Allen R. Ransom 8  10 4108 Joseph J. Steller 4 

15 4273 Allen P. Anderson 27  9 3232 Bruce D. Andrade 8  12 9745 Gregory C. Low 4 

15 3973 George E. Carroll 26  9 4227 Michael R. Petersen 8  13 3473 Kenneth E. Hunt 4 

2 12123 Claude Miller 24  10 12141 Floyd W. Leach 8  13 3965 Carl M. Pelzel 4 

5 1383 Duane G. Whitehead 20  9 3232 David L. Younce 7  13 4039 Robert A. Beck 4 

10 4108 John R. Wrinkle 19  2 10580 Albert A. Little 5  15 1324 Gregory A. Arnold 4 

16 4015 Cheryl E. Campos 15  7 4116 Daniel K. Van Ess 5  15 3973 John A. Dobbs 4 

5 1383 Karen H. Johnson 14  7 4116 Steffi Humphrey 5  5 1383 Ronald E. Ballard 3 

14 584 Mark D. Lamberty 13  7 4116 Terry B. Sharp 5  10 1643 Robert W. Cusick 3 

5 1383 Christopher Molineaux 11  12 2468 David L. West 5  10 4108 Steven D. Nicholson 3 

9 4227 Andrea D. Summerlin 11  12 3970 James E. Horton 5  13 293 Arnold B. Christensen 3 

14 584 Cory A. Larivee 11  15 180 Franklin R. West 5  15 180 David B. Lowe 3 

15 3973 Rodney W. Wymore 11  16 3452 Ernie Doyle 5  15 1324 Paul H. Harris 3 

7 4116 Mark S. Humphrey 10  5 1383 Douglas D. Herrera 4  15 4273 Bert W. Key 3 

10 4108 Dennis G. Guthrie 10  5 1383 Melanie J. Heap 4  16 3452 Paul A. Maidel Jr         3 

     6 7847 John A. Duggan 4      


